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• The Vermont Spay and Neuter Incentive Program (VSNIP) was created to help address the oversupply of
cats and dogs in the state as there were insufficient resources to care or provide homes for them and
many were ultimately euthanized as a result.

• VSNIP reimburses participating veterinarians to perform spaying and neutering services, as well as pre-
surgical immunizations, for dogs, cats and wolf hybrids owned or cared for by Vermonters who are at or
below 185% of the federal poverty level.

• Veterinarians are reimbursed up to the median statewide rate based on the type of animal and its size for
dogs.  Please see attached chart for current and historical median reimbursement rates. Vermonters are
required to contribute a copay which was recently raised to $27.00 from $25.00.

• VSNIP is primarily funded by a $3.00 license fee, contained within 20 V.S.A. § 3581(c)(1), that is paid
annually by any person registering a dog or wolf-hybrid more than six months old.  In SFY 14 the fee
generated approximately $234,208 in program revenue and in SFY 15 it is anticipated to generate
approximately $240,000.

• The Department for Children and Families (DCF) began administering the program in 2011 after it was
statutorily moved from the Agency of Agriculture to the Agency of Human Services.

• Since that time, the program has seen an increase in the number of Vermonters seeking assistance and the
reimbursement rates paid to veterinarians have increased as well. As a result, the revenue raised from the
current $3.00 fee to support the program has not been sufficient to cover the operating costs and the
program was temporarily suspended for several months at the beginning of SFY 15. Although program
vouchers are currently being issued, there is presently a waiting list of approximately 314 requests from
low income Vermonters.

• DCF is currently seeking a $1.00 increase in the license fee from $3.00 to $4.00 per dog license. If
increased, it is anticipated to generate $80,000 in additional program revenue.  The fee was last increased
on April 1, 2009 when it was raised from $2.00 to $3.00 per dog license.

• The statute contemplates the program operation be contracted to a qualified organization.  DCF is 
currently running the day to day operations of the program given its current financial situation. Once the 
program finances stabilize, DCF intends to put the program operation out to bid once again.
















